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Message from the State Executive 
Director 
Greetings Everyone, 

New developments as they relate to the coronavirus are happening 
daily. USDA Service Centers located in Warwick, Rhode Island will 
continue to be open for business by phone appointment only and 
field work will continue with appropriate social distancing. Our 
program delivery staff will be working with our producers by phone 
and using online tools whenever possible. All FSA staff can be 
contacted via e-mail. USDA Employees largely have a standard e-
mail address which is firstname.lastname@usda.gov. A full list of 
RI FSA Staff is located on the left-hand side of this newsletter as a 
reference for you. All Service Center visitors wishing to conduct 
business with the Farm Service Agency, Natural Resources 
Conservation Service, or any other Service Center agency are 
required to call their Service Center to schedule a phone 
appointment. Our Service Center Phone Numbers are as follows; 

USDA RI Farm Service Agency 

• RI FSA State Office 401-828-3120 Option 1 
• RI FSA County Office 401-828-3120 Option 2 

USDA RI Natural Resource Conservation Service 

https://content.govdelivery.com/accounts/USFSA/bulletins/284882f
http://www.fsa.usda.gov/xx?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
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• RI NRCS 401-828-1300. 

I do have some positive news to share, the Small Business 
Administration is collaborating with USDA with their Payroll 
Protection Program. There will either be a USDA/FSA provision 
added to the current program or there may be a parallel program 
specifically designed to help agricultural businesses during this 
pandemic. This program can provide a funding source for 
producers who may need any of the following; 

• to cover payroll 
• worker health care costs 
• rents 
• operations 

Payment… might be deferred up to 6 months and/or might be 
partially forgiven in the future. It cannot be used for annual 
operating expenses. I will keep you all informed as this new 
program develops. 

Farm Loan applicants, we here at FSA are extending deadlines for 
producers to respond to loan servicing actions, including loan 
deferral consideration for financially distressed and delinquent 
borrowers. We are providing accommodations where we can. 

Despite the current challenges and daily uncertainty, we continue to 
be here for you, please do not hesitate to contact us. 

Stay safe and healthy! 

Michael Sullivan PhD., Rhode Island State Executive Director 

 
USDA Stands Up New Team to Better 
Serve Beginning Farmers and Ranchers 
The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) is standing up a new 
team of U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) staff that will lead a 
department-wide effort focused on serving beginning farmers and 
ranchers.  

To institutionalize support for beginning farmers and ranchers and 
to build upon prior agency work, the 2018 Farm Bill directed USDA 
to create a national coordinator position in the agency and state-
level coordinators for four of its agencies – Farm Service Agency 
(FSA), Natural Resources Conservation Service (NRCS), Risk 
Management Agency (RMA), and Rural Development (RD). 

Sarah Campbell was selected as the national coordinator to lead 
USDA’s efforts. A beginning farmer herself, Campbell held previous 
positions with USDA and has a wealth of experience working on 
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issues impacting beginning farmers and ranchers. She recently 
served as acting director of customer experience for the Farm 
Production and Conservation Business Center, where she led the 
piloting of innovative, customer-centric initiatives.  

In her new role, she will work closely with the state coordinators to 
develop goals and create plans to increase beginning farmer 
participation and access to programs while coordinating nationwide 
efforts on beginning farmers and ranchers. 

Each state coordinator will receive training and develop tailored 
beginning farmer outreach plans for their state. Coordinators will 
help field employees better reach and serve beginning farmers and 
ranchers and will also be available to assist beginning farmers who 
need help navigating the variety of resources USDA has to offer.  

More on Beginning Farmers 

Twenty seven percent of farmers were categorized as new and 
beginning producers, with 10 years or less of experience in 
agriculture, according to the 2017 Census of Agriculture. 

USDA offers a variety of farm loan, risk management, disaster 
assistance, and conservation programs to support farmers, 
including beginning farmers and ranchers. Additionally, a number of 
these programs have provisions specifically for beginning farmers, 
including targeted funding for loans and conservation programs as 
well as waivers and exemptions. 

More Information  

Learn more about USDA’s resources for beginning farmers as well 
as more information on the national and state-level coordinators at 
newfarmers.usda.gov and farmers.gov. For more information on 
available programs in your area, contact your local USDA service 
center 

  

 

 
Agriculture Risk Coverage and Price Loss Coverage 
Enrollment for 2020 
USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) encourages agricultural producers to enroll now in the 
Agriculture Risk Loss (ARC) and Price Loss Coverage (PLC) programs. The deadline to enroll for 
the 2020 crop year is June 30, 2020. By enrolling soon, producers can beat the rush as the 
deadline nears. 

FSA offices have multiple programs competing for the time and attention of our staff.  Because of 
the importance and complexities of the ARC and PLC programs; and to ensure FSA meets your 
program delivery expectations, please do not wait to start the enrollment process. Contact your FSA 

https://newfarmers.usda.gov/?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
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county office and make an appointment soon to ensure your elections are made and contracts 
signed well ahead of the deadline. 

ARC and PLC provide financial protections to farmers from substantial drops in crop prices or 
revenues and are vital economic safety nets for most American farms. 

The programs cover the following commodities: barley, canola, large and small chickpeas, corn, 
crambe, flaxseed, grain sorghum, lentils, mustard seed, oats, peanuts, dry peas, rapeseed, long 
grain rice, medium and short grain rice, safflower seed, seed cotton, sesame, soybeans, sunflower 
seed and wheat.  

Farm owners have a one-time opportunity to update PLC payment yields that take effect beginning 
with crop year 2020. If the owner accompanies the producer to the office, the yield update and 
enrollments may be completed during the same office visit.  

More Information  

For more information on ARC and PLC, download our program fact sheet or our 2014-2018 farm 
bills comparison fact sheet. Online ARC and PLC election decision tools are available 
at fsa.usda.gov/arc/plc. To enroll, contact your FSA county office for an appointment. 

 
Tree Assistance Program (TAP) Sign-up  
Orchardists and nursery tree growers who experienced losses from natural disasters during 
calendar year 2020 must submit a TAP application either 90 calendar days after the disaster event 
or the date when the loss is apparent. 

TAP provides financial assistance to qualifying orchardists and nursery tree growers to replant or 
rehabilitate eligible trees, bushes and vines damaged by natural disasters. 

Eligible tree types include trees, bushes or vines that produce an annual crop for commercial 
purposes. Nursery trees include ornamental, fruit, nut and Christmas trees that are produced for 
commercial sale. Trees used for pulp or timber are ineligible. 

To qualify for TAP, orchardists must suffer a qualifying tree, bush or vine loss in excess of 15 
percent mortality from an eligible natural disaster, plus an adjustment for normal mortality. The 
eligible trees, bushes or vines must have been owned when the natural disaster occurred; however, 
eligible growers are not required to own the land on which the eligible trees, bushes and vines were 
planted. 

If the TAP application is approved, the eligible trees, bushes and vines must be replaced within 12 
months from the date the application is approved. The cumulative total quantity of acres planted to 
trees, bushes or vines, for which a producer can receive TAP payments, cannot exceed 1,000 acres 
annually. 

 
Higher Limits Now Available on USDA Farm Loans 
Higher limits are now available for borrowers interested in USDA’s farm loans, which help 
agricultural producers purchase farms or cover operating expenses. The 2018 Farm Bill increased 
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the amount that producers can borrow through direct and guaranteed loans available through 
USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) and made changes to other loans, such as microloans and 
emergency loans. 

Key changes include: 

• The Direct Operating Loan limit increased from $300,000 to $400,000, and the Guaranteed 
Operating Loan limit increased from $ 1.429 million to $1.75 million. Operating loans help 
producers pay for normal operating expenses, including machinery and equipment, seed, 
livestock feed, and more. 

• The Direct Farm Ownership Loan limit increased from $300,000 to $600,000, and the 
Guaranteed Farm Ownership Loan limit increased from $1.429 million to $1.75 million. 
Farm ownership loans help producers become owner-operators of family farms as well as 
improve and expand current operations. 

• Producers can now receive both a $50,000 Farm Ownership Microloan and a $50,000 
Operating Microloan. Previously, microloans were limited to a combined $50,000. 
Microloans provide flexible access to credit for small, beginning, niche, and non-traditional 
farm operations. 

• Producers who previously received debt forgiveness as part of an approved FSA 
restructuring plan are now eligible to apply for emergency loans. Previously, these 
producers were ineligible. 

• Beginning and socially disadvantaged producers can now receive up to a 95 percent 
guarantee against the loss of principal and interest on a loan, up from 90 percent. 

About Farm Loans 

Direct farm loans, which include microloans and emergency loans, are financed and serviced by 
FSA, while guaranteed farm loans are financed and serviced by commercial lenders. For 
guaranteed loans, FSA provides a guarantee against possible financial loss of principal and interest. 

For more information on FSA farm loans, visit www.fsa.usda.gov or contact your local USDA service 
center. 

 
New Farmers.gov Feature Helps Producers Find Farm Loans 
that Fit Their Operation 
A new online tool can help farmers and ranchers find information on U.S. Department of Agriculture 
(USDA) farm loans that may best fit their operations. USDA has launched the new Farm Loan 
Discovery Tool as the newest feature on farmers.gov, the Department’s self-service website for 
farmers. 

USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) offers a variety of loan options to help farmers finance their 
operations. From buying land to financing the purchase of equipment, FSA loans can help. 
Compared to this time last year, FSA has seen an 18 percent increase in the amount it has 
obligated for direct farm ownership loans, and through the 2018 Farm Bill, has increased the limits 
for several loan products. 

USDA conducted field research in eight states, gathering input from farmers and FSA farm loan 
staff to better understand their needs and challenges. 

http://www.fsa.usda.gov/?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
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How the Tool Works 

Farmers who are looking for financing options to operate a farm or buy land can answer a few 
simple questions about what they are looking to fund and how much money they need to borrow. 
After submitting their answers, farmers will be provided information on farm loans that best fit their 
specific needs. The loan application and additional resources also will be provided. 

Farmers can download application quick guides that outline what to expect from preparing an 
application to receiving a loan decision. There are four guides that cover loans to individuals, 
entities, and youth, as well as information on microloans. The guides include general eligibility 
requirements and a list of required forms and documentation for each type of loan. These guides 
can help farmers prepare before their first USDA service center visit with a loan officer. 

Farmers can access the Farm Loan Discovery Tool by visiting farmers.gov/fund and clicking the 
“Start” button. Follow the prompts and answer five simple questions to receive loan information that 
is applicable to your agricultural operation. The tool is built to run on any modern browser like 
Chrome, Edge, Firefox, or the Safari browser, and is fully functional on mobile devices. It does not 
work in Internet Explorer. 

About Farmers.gov 

In 2018, USDA unveiled farmers.gov, a dynamic, mobile-friendly public website combined with an 
authenticated portal where farmers will be able to apply for programs, process transactions, and 
manage accounts. 

The Farm Loan Discovery Tool is one of many resources on farmers.gov to help connect farmers to 
information that can help their operations. Earlier this year, USDA launched the My Financial 
Information feature, which enables farmers to view their loan information, history, payments, and 
alerts by logging into the website. 

USDA is building farmers.gov for farmers, by farmers. In addition to the interactive farm loan 
features, the site also offers a Disaster Assistance Discovery Tool. Farmers can visit 
farmers.gov/recover/disaster-assistance-tool#step-1 to find disaster assistance programs that can 
help their operation recover from natural disasters. 

With feedback from customers and field employees who serve those customers, farmers.gov 
delivers farmer-focused features through an agile, iterative process to deliver the greatest 
immediate value to America’s agricultural producers – helping farmers and ranchers do right, and 
feed everyone. 

For more information or to locate your USDA Service Center, visit farmers.gov. 

 
USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, 
write: USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 
Independence Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer 
Service), (800) 877-8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users). 
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